
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, June 13, 2016, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, June 13, 2016.


PRESENT:

Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock,  



  Steve Miller, and J.R. Gonzales.

                   ABSENT:     Jim Hillberry

                   ALSO PRESENT: Craig Barsness, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Lee

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:01 a.m.

Minutes

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the May 9, 2016 board meeting. Craig Sorenson requested the minutes be corrected to reflect Jim Mentock seconding the approval of the May 9, 2016 bill list.  Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the May 9, 2016 board meeting as corrected.  Second by Craig Sorenson.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the May 12, 2016 work session. Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the May 12, 2016 work session as printed. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills
Chairman Miller asked for approval of the June 13, 2016 bills list totaling $195,622.51.  There was discussion regarding the bills. The Manager noted that approval of the bills list is contingent upon the approval of final payment to WBI Energy Corrosion Services. Bryan Lee made a motion to approve the June 13, 2016 bills list in the amount of $195,622.51, contingent upon the approval of final payment to WBI Energy Corrosion Services. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.

Update on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode project

· The Manager reported that the contract portion of the project is complete. 

· The 41 day advertisement period for final payment ends on June 28th.
· WBI Energy Corrosion Services have given us everything as far as the wells are concerned, though we are waiting on some paperwork from them.

· The project went well with no change orders, despite the problems they encountered and WBI has been a good, professional contractor to work with.

Approval of final payment to WBI Energy Corrosion Services for the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well project

Bryan Lee made a motion to approve final payment to WBI Energy Corrosion Services on June 28th, 2016, if all paperwork has been submitted and no claims have been made. Second by JR Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
Update on the Control Systems Improvement (SCADA), Phase II project
· The Manager reported that the contract part of the project is complete and paid.
· All equipment is in, up, and working.

· Bob Martin has a little bit more programming to do – he will return after the 4th of July for approximately a week’s worth of work.

Update on the Pipeline Relocation II Project

· The Manager reported that DOWL has determined the need for extra geo-technical work for the pipeline relocation project, including several bores at the proposed river crossing.

· The estimate for the geo-technical work during the proposal process was $13,000. The current figure being proposed for the work is $24,662.00.

· SMP would pay 17% of that amount – approximately $3,500-4,000.

· This work is necessary; we have no choice. The hills and river crossing are worrying them. However, the higher cost figure is disappointing.

· The Manager handed out a report from DOWL that describes the scope of the geo-technical work and requested board approval to accept the price for the additional work.

Don Richards made a motion to accept DOWL’s price of $24,662.00 for the geo-technical work for the Pipeline Relocation II project. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

· The Manager noted that there may be an alternate alignment to consider – DOWL is working on this and will submit two alternates in draft form.
· The Chairman shared his concern that this project might be canceled by WYDOT because of the political atmosphere. The Manager affirmed this concern.
· The WWDC grant agreement went into effect on May 20th. DOWL’s bill on the June bills’ list will be the first to be submitted for reimbursement by WWDC.

Amend the FY-2016 budget
· The Manager explained that the proposed budget amendment does not change the bottom line of the budget; several items were over budget, requiring an amendment, and new income lines for reimbursement/grant money from WYDOT/WWDC needed to be added.
· Changes are: adding income lines for the WYDOT reimbursement of $25,000 and for the WWDC grant for $5,000; decrease the utilities budget by $10,000; increase advertising & promotion by $10,000; and, increase production chemicals by $25,000. The net effect of the changes is $0.00.
Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the budget amendment as presented. Second by Bryan Lee. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

Executive Session – personnel

At 10:48 a.m., Bryan Lee made a motion to go into executive session according to State Statute 16-4-405 regarding a personnel matter. Second by Don Richards. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

(Craig Barsness, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Lee left the meeting at 10:48 a.m.)

(Craig Barsness returned to the meeting at 11:15 a.m.)

The board returned to its regular session at 11:27 a.m.

Proposed FY-2017 Budget

· The Manager distributed the proposed FY-2017 budget and did a line-by-line review of changes from the FY-2016 budget.
· The Manager suggested that the sinking fund transfer not be made this year as we have no sinking fund projects planned for FY-2017. This money could be used in O&M.

Bryan Lee made a motion to accept the FY-2017 budget as presented. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

Don Richards made a motion to cancel the sinking fund transfer for FY-2016. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
Salary/COLA
Bryan Lee made a motion to approve an increase of $0.25 per hour for hourly employees, for FY-2017, and to increase the Manager’s salary for FY-2017 to $100,000.00. Second by Don Richards. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

Chief Operator’s Report
· The Manager noted that the Chief Plant Operator (CPO) was not able to be present for today’s meeting due to ammonia pump problems. He will present the CPO’s report.

· The production report now has monthly numbers on the graphs – this greatly improves readability.

· Production is up from the previous May due to overtime for the Memorial Day holiday.

· 12 hour shifts began this week due to earlier than expected increased demand.

· Cost of chemicals has slightly increased. We are not experiencing as much dirty/turbid water this year as we expected. Production is off to a good start for the fiscal year.

Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report

· The Chief Pipeline operator thanked the board for the wage increase.

· Normal maintenance, valve exercises, and grounds keeping are taking place.

· The pump at the EPS is the big project for the summer. It will take 6-8 weeks for the rebuild and then to be placed back in service.
· The conduit for the jumper wire at the EPS is being installed and will be ready for when the rectifiers are installed. This is part of the cathodic protection project.

· The Manager noted that the jumper wire will energize up to the bridge by the power plant and then our entire system, up to that point, will maintain cathodic protection. This does involve more expense with Bill Spickelmire.

Manager’s Report
· Water use figures for May were up 5.9% over last year. We will end the fiscal year up 3.8%.
· WYO-STAR interest for May is down slightly at 0.438%; April was 0.548%.
· The EPA has terminated the lead/copper agreement with SMP and the entities we serve, under the SMP umbrella, regarding lead/copper testing. Each town must now come up with and execute their own sampling plan with increased site numbers. We will also have to do our own testing at the plant. Sample plans must be submitted to the EPA by June 30th. We were given no warning and we were 45 minutes from distributing sample bottles to the entities we serve, went the notice came.
· The commissioners have still not made a recommendation regarding the Redemption Church group home special use permit. They will make their decision sometime in July.
· Two weeks ago, the Manager’s computer was hacked by ransomware and all files were lost/encrypted. Only his email was recoverable. Luckily, there were recent backups but almost a month’s worth of data had to be recreated or was lost. Both drives were sent to Seagate to be recovered; approximate cost will be $650 each. It was successful; all the data will be recovered.
Other Business
There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

At 12:19 p.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by J.R. Gonzales.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned



Attest: __________________________
   
Chairman

Secretary


